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by Sue Edison-Swift 

I love stories. Stories instruct and inspire. They illuminate the sacred in daily life. Shared stories connect generation to generation, creating community, family. 

I especially love missionary stories. Through my work I am privy to the stories of ELCA inter​national missionaries and their sponsors. As believers “marked with the cross of Christ forever,” we all are invited to share these cross-culture stories, listening as Jesus gives us the ears to hear the grace-filled-good-news in the stories. These shared stories offer a bridge from “us and them” to “companions and neighbors.” Thanks be to God!

Here are a just a few of my favorite stories drawn from the newsletters, e-mails, and blog posts ELCA missionaries send to their sponsors. Find more mission​ary stories on the Hand in Hand Blog Digest.

The Harvest Offering

The Rev. Deborah Troester (Baboua, Central African Republic)
"Osoko, Jesu, Osoko! Thank you, Jesus, thank you!” sings the choir of young people as they march into the sanctuary, swaying to the beat of their thanksgiving song.

In Baboua, Central African Republic, it is the time of the Don de Récolte—the Harvest Offering. Like our Thanksgiving celebrations, it is a harvest festival, when congregations bring in the best of their harvest, along with a special offering, to thank God for the blessings of the past year, especially for good crops and food on their tables.

Women wearing colorful floor-length African dresses come bearing dishes full of manioc or a large bunch of bananas to place before the altar. Men dressed in long robes, or in their best T-shirts and jeans, bring their envelopes containing a special monetary gift for the Thanksgiving offering. Little children, led by their Sunday school teachers, file down the aisle, clutching their few francs to deposit in the plastic offering basket. 

At the Tongo Lutheran Church in Baboua, the entire congregation waits as the money is being counted. As a choir sings to the accom​paniment of drums and rhythm instruments, deaconesses serve us coffee and bananas. 

At last the good news is announced: the total offering comes to over $300. “What an offering!” exclaims the president of the congregation. Everyone cheers. This will ensure that the work of the church can continue for another year. Of course, offerings are taken every Sunday, but the Thanksgiv​ing offering helps carry the church through the dry season (November through May) when times are leaner and food is not as plentiful.

Encourage one another

The Rev. Dana Nelson (Lima, Peru)
“What’s a pollada?” I asked, understanding that it had something to do with chicken (the Spanish word for chicken is pollo). I was told it’s “a chickening” or “a chicken shower.” I’ve come to understand pollada (pronounced poyáda) to be a chick​en-dinner-fundraiser.

Last month my kids and I attended a pollada at Roberto’s house to raise money for his healthcare. Roberto, a dear member of our congregation, and his family seasoned and fried up about 20 pollos for the dinner. The evening of dinner, dancing, and socializ​ing raised enough money to buy a three-month supply of needed medicine.

As I looked around the dance floor (his mother’s living room) I saw many members of the congregation. We were happy to be together and to be able to help. Perhaps I should translate pollada as “the mutual up-building of the saints.” 

“Therefore encourage one another and build up each other, as indeed you are doing” (1 Thes​salonians 5:11).

Keep on Keeping On

Mary Beth Oyebade (Jos, Nigeria)
The dynamics of daily life have changed in the last month, the result of dealing with riots and vari​ous security threats.

It always takes me awhile to get back to normal—or I should say “the new normal.” After the riots in 2008, I was driving downtown a few weeks later and almost stopped the car in the middle of the road when I caught sight of construction workers on a three-story building. I was so shocked that construction was continuing while I was wonder​ing when the next wave of violence would occur. They were building for the future, and I was just trying to get through the day.

I bought a whole bunch of tomatoes, peppers, and onions last weekend just because this is the sea​son to buy those things. I planned to can pizza sauce, spaghetti sauce, and red stew (typical Nigerian fare). But as I looked at the 200-plus empty jars on my shelves, I felt the same way I did when I saw those con​struction workers: filling those jars meant planning for the future—and my mind has been stuck in a daily survival mode for the past month.

We did get the canning done with lots of extra help in the kitch​en. Here’s the tally:

30 pints of pizza sauce (this will last more than one year based on current pizza eat​ing patterns in our home); 26 pints of Grandma’s spa​ghetti sauce; 18 quarts of Nigerian red stew.

Dagoretti

The Rev. Sam Wolff (Nairobi, Kenya)
Many of our members come from the vast slums of Dagoretti, an area just behind our church grounds. Each week Cindy and I, together with other members of our HIV/AIDS sup​port group, go into Dagoretti on home visits. 

It seems to me that the slum is not dissimilar to the mud houses with corrugated iron roofs that can be found in villages all over rural Kenya. In the slum, though, there is no view, no trees, no grass, and no space . . . . just thousands of people. There is rubbish dumped randomly and open sewage. Goats, sheep, cows, chickens, and dogs mingle freely. One is advised to be careful where one steps. 

Children of God live here, fall in love here, set up households, and raise fine children. It is a place where one can celebrate the human spirit as people prevail over a most difficult set of circumstances. 

Dagoretti is not a place to be pitied. It is as much of a commu​nity as Elm Street, Any City, USA. There are busy, thriving enterprises: a maize grinding shop, a place to rent DVDs, boiling pots of meat, small eateries, an old woman sell​ing bananas, a young girl braid​ing hair, a traditional healer, a tra​ditional beer purveyor, teenagers with blaring boom boxes, children playing soccer. Roadside vendors are all over the place, selling what we would consider rubbish. As in any economically depressed place, crime is sky high, and yet, people try and take care of each other. We do not have any photos to share with you; pictures without know​ing the people only elicit a “poor Africa response.” And Dagoretti is not “poor Africa,” for here live the people we are privileged to serve. Here are good people, brothers and sisters with a strong commitment to their God and a faith that often puts mine to shame.

The gift

The Rev. Charles Frederickson (Nagoya, Japan)
On Christmas morning, as we were near the end of opening presents, the buzz over the intercom signaled that we had a visitor. 
I answered “Hi, moshi, moshi” in Japanese. An answer came back in English over the intercom, “Hello! This is Ichiro. I would like a bicycle.” 

Ichiro is a young medical doctor from Mongolia who received a scholarship from the Japanese gov​ernment to work on a doctoral pro​gram at a medical university here in Nagoya, Japan. Ichiro lives near the church and saw our sign saying we have worship in English. His first visit to our congregation was the fourth time he had ever attended a Christian worship service. 

During Ichiro’s second visit to the congregation—on Christmas Eve—I casually mentioned that we had a “left behind” bicycle that he could use. Ichiro and I retrieved the bicycle out from under a tarp in the parking lot, where it had been for over a year. It was in a sad state. I went back into the church to get a tire pump, some WD 40, and a wrench. 

After the bicycle was more or less serviceable I handed it over. I told Ichiro that I did not want it back; it was a gift. At that, he smiled broadly and his smile grew after he got on the bicycle and tested it out.

Before riding off, he stopped and thanked me saying, “Thank you for my first Christmas present!” 
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Operation Thanks-Giving

In 2009, ELCA Global Mission Support launched Operation Thanks-Giving (OT-G), which included sending handmade Thanksgiving cards to ELCA missionaries. The first annual Operation Thanks-Giving blessed those who made the cards, those of us who mailed them off as random acts of appreciation, and those who received them. 

Learn how to participate in Operation Thanks-Giving 2. 

Hand in Hand

Members of Trinity Evangelical Lutheran in Vale, N.C., made Operation Thanks-Giving cards prior to worship. In a note included with the 90 cards they made, the Rev. John Locke wrote, “From the preschoolers to the senior seniors, everyone created and sent a greeting, expressing love and thanks to missionaries. We have been blessed to be part of this ministry, being able to convey our love, support and thanks to those who carry God’s message of love and redemption to all corners.”

Thanks for the thanks!

We heard from some missionaries who wanted to tell us how much these cards meant to them, far away from home:

Michael Church (Romania) 
Thanks for the Operation Thanks-Giving cards, which arrived today. Terri and I were surprised and touched. This was our first big holiday away from our families, so it was a little extra-tender. We want the people who made the cards to know that we are grateful. 

Emily Ewing (Slovakia) 
My birthday was the Saturday after Thanksgiving. I was in Budapest (I’m currently a young adult in global mission in Slovakia) with other people from my program celebrating Thanksgiving. When I got back on Sunday night, I had mail waiting for me. When I opened it, it was a wonderful surprise to see the Operation Thanks-Giving cards. I know they weren’t for my birthday, but it brightened up my night as I read them and looked at them. I felt loved and I felt like maybe this whole big Lutheran church really is smaller and more connected than I think. It was wonderful timing, so thank you more than you can imagine for the cards!!

The Power of a Spoon

At age four, I sat on the floor of a North Dakota living room, clinging to each word as the Hilles, missionaries to Cameroon, spoke of how little boys and girls very far away loved and served Jesus. This spoon, their gift to my family, became a symbol of both their faithful service and our support of missionary service. 

That missionary relationship planted the seeds for my missionary service 25 years later. Indeed, a covenant sponsorship is a promise to be in relationship: to communicate with each other, pray for each other, to give generously and receive graciously. 

I invite you—individually, as a women’s group, as a congregation—to covenant to support an ELCA missionary. To learn more visit elca.org/missionarysponsorship or call 800-638-3522, ext. 2969.

-The Rev. Twila Schock, Director, Global Mission Support

